
Board of Regents Meeting 

Northern Kentucky University, Student Union, Room 104 

November 14, 2018 

 

 

Regent W. Lee Scheben, Chair, called the regular meeting of the Board of Regents to order at 

1:00 pm, Wednesday, November 14, 2018. 

 

Roll Call:  Michael Baranowski, David Bauer, Richard Boehne, Normand Desmarais, Hannah 

Edelen, Ashley Himes, Terry Mann, Dennis Repenning, W. Lee Scheben, Gregory Shumate.  

Absent: Andrá Ward.  

 

Other Attendees:  Ashish Vaidya, Wendy Peek, Tammy Knochelmann, Joan Gates, Eric Gentry, 

Daniel Nadler, Sue Ott Rowlands, Kathleen Roberts, Kim Scranage, Mike Hales, Lori 

Southwood, Diana McGill, Greg Martin, Kevin Kirby, Dale Stephenson, Michael Whiteman, 

Chris Bowling, Travis Gibbons, Jonathan Erion, Ben Bardgett, Ande Durojaiye, Melissa 

Gorbandt, Sara Kelley, Samantha Langley, Larry Meyer, Russ Kerdolff, Leah Stewart, Syed 

Zaidi, Janel Bloch, Chad Ogle, Christian Gamm, Matthew Zacate, Andy Meeks, Trenae Johnson, 

Anna Wright, Tom Ramstetter, Sam Rosenthiel. 

 

Regent Terry Mann seconded Regent Gregory Shumate’s motion to approve the minutes of the 

September 12, 2018 Board of Regents meeting. (Motion carried) 

 

Presidential Comments: 

 

Thank you Chair Scheben and members of the Board.  

 

An update on Success by Design 

 During NKU’s 2018 fall convocation, I shared with the campus that design thinking tools 

and Vijay Govindarajan’s 3-box solution methodology would be utilized in an accelerated 

timeframe of six months to develop a 3-year strategic framework for NKU. 

 Since October 1, 2018, the Strategic Framework Core Team has been collecting input and 

ideas through TalkShop sessions conducted with students, faculty, staff, and members of the 

community and the region. To date, we have had almost 1,700 face-to-face engagements with 

all stakeholders through 77 TalkShop sessions. 

 On October 22, we launched our website at nku.edu/SuccessByDesign, which included an 

online survey format, as well as Whiteboard Wednesdays. This has led to additional 

engagement, including online responses to questions focused on access, completion and 

career & community engagement, plus 62 respondents to a closed-ended survey. 

 Overall, engagement — both internally and externally — has been incredibly beneficial to 

this important work and we will continue our external face-to-face discussions through 

December. 
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One-time investments 

 Through the summer and the start of the fall semester, we witnessed an unanticipated decline 

in enrollment, largely due to a smaller entering first-year class and a decrease in retention of 

continuing students.  

 This challenge needed immediate attention and action. After consulting with various campus 

constituents, I authorized a one-time investment of $1.2 million for marketing, retention and 

recruitment efforts that will impact both current and new students enrolling in fall 2019.  

 Vice Presidents Eric Gentry and Kim Scranage have taken the lead in our marketing efforts. 

 Provost Sue Ott Rowlands and Vice President Dan Nadler co-lead the retention efforts. 

 Vice President Scranage and Assistant Vice President Leah Stewart are leading our 

recruitment efforts.  

 Key efforts include: 

- Promoting the EDGE program 

- Nov is free application month 

- Expanded micro-grants, advising, and strengthening programming in the Center for 

Student Inclusiveness 

- Targeted marketing to international students, high demand programs, 12 high schools, 

and bilingual students 

 They are all engaging faculty, chairs, deans, staff and students in this collaborative work to 

deliver results. 

FUEL NKU and Kroger partnership 

 On November 8, 2018, NKU, the NKU Foundation and The Kroger Foundation announced a 

partnership to fight food insecurity on this university’s campus. 

 The first phase of the partnership will expand FUEL NKU, our food pantry, to more than 

seven-times its current size—from 300-square-feet to 2,300-square-feet. 

 During the 2016-2017 academic year, 650 NKU students visited the pantry and that number 

has increased every year. 

 Construction will begin in the late fall and is expected to be complete by early 2020. We are 

so grateful for Kroger’s commitment to our pantry and their help in making a lasting impact 

on the lives of our students and their success. 

Health Innovation Center Grand Opening 

 Northern Kentucky University dedicated the new Health Innovation Center (HIC) on October 

17, 2018. 

 We welcomed Kentucky Gov. Matt Bevin and St. Elizabeth Healthcare President and CEO 

Garren Colvin in dedicating the university’s newest building. 

 This $105 million project is home to NKU’s College of Health Professions and the Institute 

for Health Innovation. The Kentucky General Assembly allocated $97 million toward the 

construction of the HIC, which is the first new academic building constructed on NKU’s 

campus since Griffin Hall opened in October 2011. 
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St. E Physicians ground breaking at NKU’s entrance 

 Leaders from NKU, St. Elizabeth Healthcare, OrthoCincy, Fairmount Properties, Campbell 

County and Highland Heights broke ground on the new St. Elizabeth Physicians medical 

office building on October 18, 2018. 

 This facility, located on the north side of Nunn Drive and US 27, will offer urgent care, 

primary care and specialty physicians, in addition to OrthoCincy’s onsite orthopedic office, 

physical therapy and other emergent orthopedic services. It is scheduled to open in early 

2020. 

 The medical office building is Phase I of the Town Center mixed-use project that will 

transform the gateway to NKU’s campus. Later phases will see the development of 

restaurants, retail space, market-rate apartments, hotel, parking and new public gathering 

spaces. 

OKI award for NKU’s town center project 

 NKU’s Town Center project will receive $861,704 to improve access to the mixed-use 

development, thanks to the award from the Ohio-Kentucky-Indiana Regional Council of 

Governments (OKI). 

 The improvements will include a transit super stop, turn lanes on Nunn Drive, upgrade and 

reconstruction of old sidewalks and a new pedestrian/bicycle path linking NKU’s campus to 

the new development. 

Highlights and Accomplishment Updates 

 The inaugural Spotlight on Scholarship event was held at the end of October, showcasing the 

research, scholarship and creative activity of over 30 faculty members.  

o The winner of the Sol award (named for the Norse goddess of enlightenment) was 

Kirsten Schwarz from Environmental Science for her research and community 

engagement work focused on strategic depaving on the westside of Newport.   

o The runner-up was Sara Drabik from Electronic and Media Broadcasting for her work 

on women in coffee. 

 The Institute of Health Innovation has been awarded a Rural Communities Opioid Response 

Program Planning grant for 2018 from the Federal Office of Rural Health Policy, part of the 

Health Resources and Services Administration.  

o This federal grant supports treatment for and prevention of substance-use disorder in 

rural counties with the highest risk. Our partners are Owen County Schools, Three 

Rivers Health District, the Northern Kentucky Area Development District, the Owen 

County Drug Prevention Coalition, and Northkey Community Care.   

o With this grant, we will seek to identify and close gaps in early intervention and 

access to treatment and services in Owen County and across the entire Northern 

Kentucky region. 

 For the first time since 2010, the Chase trial team won the Kentucky mock trial competition, 

beating both UK and Louisville. Congratulations are in order for the team of Stephanie 

Brockman, Zach Epperson, Christy Hiance, and Sheree Weichold. 

 The Haile/US Bank College of Business’ Center for Innovation and Entrepreneurship (CIE) 

was selected as one of the five finalists for the “Outstanding Contribution to Venture 
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Creation” award at the 2018 Global Consortium of Entrepreneurship Centers’ annual 

conference in October.  

o NKU is among some great company for the 2018 honor – Michigan State, Babson 

College, The University of Notre Dame and University of Stockholm, Sweden.  

o The CIE was selected from more than 100 submissions that were reviewed by peer 

institutions to recognize the very best in entrepreneurship education. 

 More than 800 young women from area high schools attended the 8th annual Young Women 

LEAD conference hosted by the College of Education & Human Services November 1 & 2 

here at NKU. Young Women LEAD is a leadership conference for high school girls focusing 

on leadership, education and development. The purpose of the conference is to empower high 

school girls to embrace their strengths and to reach their full potential. 

 A highly successful partnership to operate our on-campus Early Childhood Center was 

created between Northern Kentucky University and the University of Cincinnati.  This 

partnership has resulted in a significant increase in enrollment and also allowed for 

continuation of NKU’s Child Care Access Means Parents In School (CCAMPIS) Grant, 

which provides funds of approximately $135,000 on an annual basis to help low-income 

parents with campus-based child care services. 

 The Division of Student Affairs received a three-year grant of nearly $300,000 from the 

Office of Violence Against Women – Campus Grant to continue the university’s efforts to 

reduce sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking on campus.   

o The grant is housed in the Norse Violence Prevention Center and will make possible a 

range of services, including specialized training for campus law enforcement, 

healthcare providers, university personnel, and others who are often first responders.   

o With the grant, we are able to hire a full-time project coordinator/prevention 

specialist, hire a part-time advocate to expand our direct service capacity, expand our 

prevention efforts with African American, Latino, and international students, and 

provide trauma-informed yoga for survivors of sexual assault. 

 More than 10,000 student community service hours have been performed to date this 

semester. 

 Norse student-athletes continue to excel in the classroom. Following an impressive 3.37 

cumulative GPA in fall 2017, NKU’s student-athletes elevated the bar to a department-record 

3.47 GPA in the spring semester. Every program posted a cumulative grade point average 

above 3.13, including a 3.7 by the men’s tennis program that led the department. The softball 

program registered a 3.67 GPA, which earned recognition by the National Fastpitch Coaches 

Association for being the second-highest in the country. 

 Baseball’s Will Hauter was named a CoSIDA Academic All-American over the summer, 

while both Rikard Lindqvist and Hannah Fischer of the men’s and women’s soccer programs, 

respectively, were recently named CoSIDA Academic All-District honorees and voting is 

currently taking place for Academic All-America honors. 

 Northern Kentucky Athletics’ core values include both inclusiveness and community 

engagement. While the 2,909 hours of community service attributed to the athletic 

department last year are impressive, three of our teams in the last four years have partnered 

with Team IMPACT to truly impact the lives of three youth with chronic illnesses.  

o The baseball program first got the ball rolling when it signed Alex Murray. 

o Volleyball followed suit in January 2018 with the signing of Taylor and Leah Conrad 

and, most recently, softball signed Destiny Owen. 
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 Volleyball senior Haley Libs is one of 10 national finalists for the Senior CLASS Award, an 

accolade aimed at honoring student-athletes for staying in school and excelling in the 

community, classroom, character and competition. Libs is a perfect 4.0 student-athlete in 

Exercise Science, who is also a three-time team captain and three-time All-Horizon League 

First Team performer.  

o Further, Libs makes annual trips to Norton’s Children’s Hospital, which treated her 

own pediatric leukemia, to support the youth currently hospitalized. 

 NKU’s student-athletes are also excelling in competition. Women’s soccer earned yet 

another top-3 regular-season Horizon League finish, while the volleyball program recently 

tied for second place in the Horizon League, its best finish in the brief Division I-era. Alex 

Willis was named the Horizon League Men’s Soccer Freshman of the Year after recording 16 

goals, which was the third-most in the NCAA at the conclusion of the regular season and 

seven assists. And, Drew McDonald was named the Horizon League Preseason Player of the 

Year for the second year in a row. 

 NKU’s Lead Enterprise Architect, Kasilingham Vimalan was awarded the Rising Tech Stars 

Award.  This award honors IT professionals who are on the fast track to becoming the future 

technology leaders in our region. Lead Tribune Media Group, the publisher of Venue 

Magazine, Greater Cincinnati’s Lifestyle publication, and Lead Magazine, the publication for 

Business Executives, selected Vimalan for this award. Vimalan’s outstanding achievements 

were highlighted when he received this award at The Rising Star Awards Ceremony that took 

place at the comSpark Tech and Innovation Summit on September 18. 

 Kathleen Roberts partnered with Norse Advising in the design and delivery of a 5-module 

series on cultural competence for Master Advising Certification. The program will be scaled 

to include all administrative and academic units and eventually be developed into an online 

course. 

 To A Degree is the Gates Foundation’s postsecondary success podcast that highlights the 

people, institutions and organizations working to provide all students with a high-quality and 

affordable higher education experience. 

 The American Association of State Colleges and Universities (AASCU) collaborated 

with To A Degree and the Gates Foundation to capture the perspectives of campus 

leaders at its 2018 Annual Meeting in late October.  

 To A Degree recorded three podcasts at the meeting focusing on leadership and 

innovative solutions to improve equity and student success.  

 I had the pleasure of taking part in the “Keeping the Promise” podcast along with 

Shippensburg University of Pennsylvania President Laurie A. Carter and State 

University of New York at Fredonia President Virginia Schaefer Horvath. 

That concludes my comments for today’s Board meeting. 

B.  Presidential Reports: 

 

1.  Facilities Management Report (Co-Interim Chief Administration Officers Mike Hales and 

Lori Southwood). 

 

a. Health Innovation Center/Founders Hall Renovation 

b. Energy Savings Performance Contract 

c. Herrmann Science Center Roof Restoration 
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d. Elevator Improvements (Lucas Administrative Center) 

e. Switchgear Replacement (MEP – Exterior Unit) 

f. University Center Caulk and Seal 

g. US 27 Development 

h. UK College of Medicine – Northern Kentucky Campus 

 

2.  Research, Grants, and Contracts Report (July 1, 2018 through September 25, 2018) 

(Provost and Executive Vice President Sue Ott Rowlands). 

 

During the July 1, 2018 through September 25, 2018 time period 28 grants were awarded. 

The total amount of money awarded was $3,258,333.  For the fiscal year 2018–2019 the 

cumulative total number of grants awarded is 28 totaling $3,258,333. 

 

3.  Fundraising Report (July 1, 2018 through September 30, 2018) (Vice President Eric 

Gentry). 

 

The Fundraising Report summarized fundraising resources committed from July 1, 2018 through 

September 30, 2018 totaling $1,512,192 in support of the university. 

 

4.  Organizational Changes Report (Provost and Executive Vice President Sue Ott Rowlands). 

 

The organizational changes report reflected the following: 

 

University Advancement 

 

University Advancement Restructure 

University Advancement seeks to merge various organizational units and align positions within 

evolving units to better serve key constituents including students, alumni and donors. The 

restructure facilitates collaboration, enhances the division’s ability to make data driven decisions 

and aligns resources to take advantage of divisional teams’ strengths. 

 

These changes include: 

 

 Created a new organizational unit titled Campaign Operations & Donor Relations 

 Made the following organizational unit name changes: 

o From Donor Relations to Special Events 

o From Advancement Services to Advancement Operations & Annual Giving  

 

5.  Annual Financial Report (Co-Interim Chief Administration Officers Mike Hales and Lori 

Southwood). 

 

The Report was reviewed by the Board of Regents Audit Committee in accordance with Article 

III (D) (2) of the Board of Regents Bylaws. 
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C.  Presidential Recommendations: 

 

Consent Agenda Items:  A motion was made by Regent Terry Mann and seconded by Regent 

Dennis Repenning to approve the Presidential Recommendations as listed; C-1 through C-6.  

(Motion carried) 

 

1. Academic Affairs Personnel Actions: 

 

1. Faculty Appointments: 

 

Dr. Tom Baxter, assistant clinical professor in the Department of Allied Health, College of 

Health Professions, effective August 13, 2018; Ms. Caitlin Drouillard-Ahlrichs, advisor and 

lecturer in the Advising Center in the College of Health Professions, effective September 12, 

2018; Ms. Jennifer Moreland, assistant clinical professor in the Department of Nursing, 

College of Health Professions, effective August 13, 2018; Ms. Crystal Summers, lecturer in 

the Department of Business Informatics, College of Informatics, effective August 13, 2018; 

Dr. Michelle Teschendorf, assistant clinical professor in the Department of Nursing, College 

of Health Professions, effective August 13, 2018. 

 

b.  Transitions: 

Ms. Michele Day, from lecturer II and student media advisor to student media advisor and 

professor of practice in the Department of Communication, College of Informatics, effective 

August 13, 2018; Mr. Mike King, from associate professor and program head of Theatre and 

Dance to associate professor in the School of the Arts, College of Arts and Sciences, effective 

August 13, 2018; Dr. Mary Kishman, from associate professor and interim associate dean to 

associate professor in the Department of Nursing and chief nurse administrator, College of 

Health Professions, effective July 1, 2018; Ms. Angela Riley, from lecturer II to clinical 

assistant professor in the Department of Nursing, College of Health Professions, effective 

August 13, 2018; Dr. David Tataw, from associate dean to associate professor in the 

Department of Allied Health, College of Health Professions, effective July 1, 2018; Dr. Belle 

Zembrodt, from senior lecturer to senior lecturer and director of the Office of Nationally 

Competitive Scholarships and Opportunities, Honors College, effective July 1, 2018. 

 

c.  Departures:  

Dr. Thaddeus Bissett, assistant professor in the Department of Sociology, Anthropology and 

Philosophy, College of Arts and Sciences, effective August 3, 2018; Ms. Jane Hammons, 

instructional services librarian in W. Frank Steely Library, effective December 19, 2018; Ms. 

Rachel Parks, advisor and lecturer in the Advising Center in the College of Health 

Professions, effective September 7, 2018; Dr. Verl T. Pope, professor in the Department of 

Counseling, Social Work and Leadership, College of Education and Human Services, 

effective August 31, 2018; Dr. Alessandra Rhinehart, assistant professor in the Department 

of Counseling, Social Work and Leadership, College of Education and Human Services, 

effective August 16, 2018. 
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d.  Phased Retirement: 

 

Dr. Bill Attenweiler, associate professor in the Department of Psychological Science, 

College of Arts of Sciences, beginning fall semester 2019 and terminating at the end of June, 

2021. 

 

e.  Temporary Faculty Appointments: 

Mr. Phil Resnick, Department of History and Geography, effective 2018 Fall Semester; Ms. 

Chrystal Culbertson, Department of Mathematics and Statistics, effective 2018-2019 

Academic Year; Mr. John Zappa, Department of Music, effective 2018-2019 Academic 

Year; Ms. Denise Knisely, Department of Sociology, Anthropology and Philosophy, effective 

2018-2019 Academic Year; Beth Hickey, Department of Nursing, effective 2018-2019 

Academic Year; Amber Thomas, Department of Nursing, effective 2018-2019 Academic 

Year; Dr. Aziz Bahha, Department of Computer Science, effective 2018-2019 Academic 

Year. 

2.  Non-Academic Personnel Actions: 

The following categories of non-academic personnel actions which occurred between August 

14, 2018 and October 15, 2018 received approval by the Board of Regents:  

Activations/Rehires; Reassignments, Reclassifications, Title/Status Changes, Promotions; 

Transfers; Contract/Temporary/Student to Regular & Regular to Contract; Departures; 

Retirements; Administrative/Executive. 

 

3.  Major Gifts Acceptance: 

 

The Board of Regents accepted contributions totaling $388,950 received by the NKU 

Foundation Inc. for the benefit of Northern Kentucky University during the period August 

1, 2018 through September 30, 2018. 

 

4.  Naming Recommendations: 

 

The Board of Regents approved the following naming actions: 

 

1. The naming of a fund to provide financial support for a student in Philosophy, History, 

Integrative Studies, Celtic Studies, Women and Gender Studies, and/or Religious Studies, 

“Ashley Stuck Memorial Scholarship”. 

 

2. The naming of an endowed scholarship in support of students in the Chase College of 

Law, “Joseph P. and Sheila J. Thomas Endowed Scholarship”. 

 

5.  Center for Law and Entrepreneurship Name Change: 

 

The Board of Regents approved that the Transactional Law Practice Center in the College of 

Law will be renamed the Center for Law and Entrepreneurship. 
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6.  Resolution – Master-lease Purchase Agreement:  

 

The Board of Regents adopted the Resolution approving a master-lease purchase 

agreement with Bank of America Public Capital Corp. to finance up to $4.25 million for the 

acquisition and installation of energy savings improvements. The Resolution also authorized 

the Chief Financial Officer to act on behalf of the Board of Regents in executing the master 

lease and all related documents. 

 

D.   Executive Session: 

 

Regent David Bauer seconded Regent W. Lee Scheben’s motion to enter into executive 

session pursuant to KRS 61.810(1) (b) and (c). (Motion carried) 

 

At 1:35 p.m. Executive Session concluded and the regular meeting was reconvened for further 

discussion. 

 

At 1:37 p.m., Regent Hannah Edelen seconded Regent Terry Mann’s motion to adjourn. (Motion 

carried) 

 

 

____ Signature On File     

Wendy J. Peek     

Senior Administrative Assistant  

Office of the President  

 

I, Normand Desmarais, Secretary of the Board of Regents of Northern Kentucky University, 

certify that the foregoing is a true copy of the minutes of the regular meeting held on November 

14, 2018, and that such matters are still in force and effect. 

 

       Signature On File    

Normand Desmarais 

      Secretary of the Board of Regents 


